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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of May 10, 2007

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Acting Chairman Hawawini called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hawawini, Lentz, and Maturo 


Absent:
Commissioner Jameel and Chairman Hunter


Staff Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Senior Planner Tune, Associate Planner Johnson
ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Commissioner Lentz moved to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Maturo and unanimously approved.

CONSENT CALENDAR

1. Approval of Draft Minutes of February 15, 2007 Special Meeting


The Commission continued this item to the next meeting due to the lack of a quorum to act upon it.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

There were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Acting Chairman Hawawini acknowledged receipt of a letter from Dana Dillworth announcing a seminar on global warming and toxins in the Bay on Saturday, June 2.  He said people wishing further information should contact Ms. Dillworth for details.

NEW BUSINESS


1.
STUDY SESSION:  General Plan Update - Review of the Mix of Land Uses and Subarea Policies & Programs for the Bayshore Boulevard Subareas (Southeast, Southwest, Northeast, and Northwest Bayshore)


Before reviewing the four Bayshore Boulevard subareas, Community Development Director Prince recommended that the Planning Commission clarify the housing density standard for a future mixed-use development at the site north of Brisbane Shopping Village owned by the California State Teachers Retirement System (Cal STRS) currently under the Trade Commercial land use designation.  He said the density allowed in R-3 District is 15 to 30 units per acre, and the Commission intended to establish the same density standard for the mixed-use project.  However, because the State has determined that density of less than 20 units per acre could be an obstacle to affordable housing, staff recommends setting a density standard of at least 20 units per acre for the future mixed-use development at that site.


Commissioner Lentz said he would prefer to have the City determine the number of units appropriate for the site rather than setting a restrictive minimum density.  He asked if there were any formulas for determining the desirable level of commercial and residential uses in a mixed-use project.  Director Prince responded that economic feasibility is usually the major factor in analyzing the mix of uses.  


Director Prince advised that under State planning law, cities are required to stipulate density and intensity standards for every land use designation in their general plans.  He explained that that density applies to residential uses, while intensity applies to retail and commercial uses.  Intensity in trade-commercial areas is typically based on the number of employees per 1,000 square feet of industrial space.  When an area is rezoned for mixed-use, new standards would need to be established.  Director Prince recommended that the Commission determine an appropriate density standard for the residential portion of the project.


Commissioner Lentz said he was comfortable recommending R-3 District density standards for the residential component.  He asked if the developer would be able to propose an all-residential project instead of a mixed-use development.  Director Prince stated that it will be up to the City Council to determine the appropriate mix of uses.  He noted that an all-residential or all-commercial project could still allow for a mix of uses in the immediate vicinity.


Director Prince commented that by designating certain sites for potential residential uses, the City will better be able to meet its housing needs allocation target by the June 30, 2009 deadline for updating the Housing Element.  He noted that having several possible sites provides greater flexibility in choosing and prioritizing sites for housing developments.  He said staff is looking at sites that maximize multiple objectives, including creation of compact and dense urban villages, reduction of traffic trips, and production of environmental benefits.


Director Prince noted that in looking at this area in the placemaking workshops, participants suggested that the City consider expanding the Community Park, changing the alignment of Old County Road, and reconfiguring the shopping center and Bank of America sites.  He said a mixed-use development at the Cal STRS site would implement some, but not all, of the suggestions.  He added that by rezoning the area, other property owners might be encouraged to consider uses not previously allowed.


Acting Chairman Hawawini said he would prefer to review all 13 subareas and then identify suitable sites for housing.  Other Commissioners expressed support for this approach.


Commissioners agreed to recommend R-3 District density for the Cal STRS site, with the understanding that the City will expect a 20-unit-per-acre minimum.


Commissioner Maturo moved to recommend R-3 District density for the Cal STRS property and the two other parcels north of the Brisbane Shopping Village.


Acting Chairman Hawawini invited input from members of the public.


Dana Dillworth objected to what she considered spot-zoning in anticipation of future development.  She questioned whether a dense residential use would be appropriate for the Cal STRS site, given the neighboring commercial/office uses, and the noise and traffic from delivery trucks serving the post office and shopping center.  She said people at the placemaking workshop talked about using the parcel for a new entryway to town, and she observed that there are many other options that do not include dense housing.  Ms. Dillworth observed that affordable housing density should reflect the scale of the town, and she cited the Habitat for Humanity projects as an example.


Ms. Dillworth expressed reservations about changing the zoning of any parcels without having a more definite plan.


Commissioner Lentz pointed out that the idea of a mixed-use development for the site came as a result of discussions and input from members of the public at the placemaking workshops.  He expressed his opinion that it would be better for the City to take a proactive stance to set the stage for the kind of use the community wants, rather than waiting for developers to submit proposals.


Director Prince agreed.  He commented that it does not make sense to ignore the principles of good urban planning.  He noted that concepts like smart growth, new urbanism, mixed-use, and transit-oriented development are a reaction to urban sprawl and other problems caused by a lack of planning.  Director Prince said 40 percent of the nation’s air pollution is directly attributable to transportation.  He urged the City to do whatever it can to reduce vehicle miles traveled by designating residential and service land uses so that they are conveniently located in proximity to one another.


Commissioner Maturo expressed support for a proactive approach.  She said the purpose of the General Plan is to allow the City to examine appropriate land uses and guidelines for different subareas of Brisbane.  


Acting Chairman Hawawini stated that he also believed a proactive approach was consistent with the wishes expressed by members of the community at the placemaking workshops.


Commissioner Lentz seconded the motion, and it was unanimously approved.


Director Prince advised that another issue pertaining to Central Brisbane concerns possible rezoning of the property across Bayshore Boulevard between Ice House Hill and the fire station.  He noted that this 7.5-acre parcel is part of the Baylands Subarea and is included in the OU-2 remediation zone, which means some contamination may be present.  


Director Prince indicated that in addition to the possibility of contamination, the parcel’s proximity to the tank farm is a concern.  He said the Fire Department believes there is little risk of explosion from the tank farm, but tank farms can be a fire hazard.


Director Prince stated that further investigation is needed to determine whether the site is actually contaminated, and said he was waiting for information from State agencies.  He added that if contamination is present, staff would not recommend changing the parcel’s current trade-commercial designation.


Director Prince recommended that the Planning Commission begin reviewing the four General Plan subareas that share Bayshore Boulevard as a common element.  He pointed out that the Bayshore Boulevard corridor plays an important role in the City’s circulation network and serves as a gateway to the rest of city, both of which are components that help define community character.  In reviewing the land uses for the Bayshore Boulevard subareas, Director Prince suggested that the Planning Commission think in terms of whether the land uses detract from or enhance the character of this important corridor, as well as how the corridor impacts land uses along it.


Director Prince said the Southeast Bayshore Subarea consists of approximately 18 acres sandwiched between Bayshore Boulevard to the west and the Caltrain tracks and Lagoon to the east.  He displayed an aerial photograph and other views and pointed out the boundaries and key features of the subarea.  Director Prince observed that most of the subarea is already built out and there are constraints that would make developing the remaining portion difficult.  He talked about improving Bayshore Boulevard with a landscaped median and a focal point at the southern entrance to Brisbane.


Acting Chairman Hawawini asked if there were any members of the public who wished to comment on the Southeast Bayshore Boulevard Subarea.


Storrs Hoen thanked the City for securing funds for a bike lane along Bayshore Boulevard.  He noted that Bayshore Boulevard is one of two major north-south bicycle connections linking San Francisco with San Mateo County.  He said the section going through Brisbane is one of the most dangerous miles for bike commuters because of traffic speeds, narrow shoulders, limited visibility, and the broken roadway surface.  Mr. Hoen recommended that the General Plan include provisions for a safe bike path along Bayshore Boulevard that better protects bicyclers from traffic and falling rock hazards.  He urged Brisbane to work with South San Francisco to extend the bike lane south and link the two cities.


Commissioner Lentz expressed support for including the bike path provisions recommended by Mr. Hoen in the General Plan.


There being no other members of the public who wished to comment on this portion, Commissioner Maturo made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Lentz, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and this portion of the public hearing was closed.


Director Prince stated there were no revisions proposed to the General Plan policies and programs for the Southeast Bayshore Subarea.  He suggested addressing bike lanes when the Planning Commission reviews the Circulation Element.


Commissioner Lentz said he would prefer a little more time to digest the information in the staff report and take public input before reviewing the policies and programs for the Bayshore Boulevard subareas.  


Commissioner Maturo observed that there was little to discuss with respect to the Southeast Bayshore Subarea, and she said she was comfortable completing its review and then moving to the other Bayshore Boulevard subareas.


Director Prince noted that the subarea is largely built out, leaving few land use issues to be considered, and the treatment of Bayshore Boulevard will be discussed in more detail as part of the Circulation Element. He drew attention to the build-out statistics provided on Page G.1.13 in the staff report.


Acting Chairman Hawawini asked about the possibility of rezoning the subarea at some point in the future.  Director Prince said rezoning could make the existing uses nonconforming, which would not be a problem unless a property owner wanted to remodel or expand an existing structure.


Acting Chairman Hawawini proposed coming back to the Southeast Bayshore Subarea after reviewing the other Bayshore Boulevard subarea sections.  He suggested hearing the staff report, taking public input on each area, and then reviewing the matrix and the specific policies and programs at the next meeting.  Commissioner Lentz expressed support for this approach.


Director Prince described the boundaries and key features of the subarea.  He said this 15.2-acre subarea, designated Subregional Commercial/Retail/Office, is divided into 40 parcels.  He noted there are 58 multi-family residential units, 66 total housing units, and about 15,000 square feet of commercial-industrial-retail space.  He added that about 6.7 acres is presently vacant.


Director Prince pointed out that the Southwest Bayshore Subarea includes Charles and Judy Ng’s 30-unit condominium project, and he noted some information about environmental issues was obtained through the approval process for that project.  He said the subarea also includes Brisbane’s only mobilehome park, a propane sales business, and storage and equipment yards.
He observed that the subarea would benefit from pedestrian and bicycle improvements, organized parking, and landscaping.  Director Prince added that the current appearance of this area has a negative impact on Brisbane’s community character.


Acting Chairman Hawawini welcomed public comments on the Southwest Bayshore Subarea.


Bill Gilmartin, owner of the property north of the Ng project, said SCRO-1 District zoning provides a multitude of options.  He said he was considering a condominium project terraced up the hillside for his site, but wanted to know more about what the City would like to see for the property.  He requested clearer direction from the City before submitting a proposal.


Judy Ng clarified that her project was a 30-unit condominium project, not 40 units, as indicated in the staff report.  She said she was interested in knowing what the City planned for Bayshore Boulevard over the next ten to twenty years.  She noted that there are commercial uses in the area, and also residential.  She advocated gradual growth so the City can continue to provide high-quality services to all residents.


There being no other members of the public with comments on this section, Commissioner Maturo made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Lentz, to close the public hearing on this subarea.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Director Prince acknowledged that the staff report was in error and clarified that the Ngs had obtained approval for a 30-unit condominium project.


Commissioner Lentz commented that Bayshore Boulevard has great potential as a gateway from the Peninsula.  He agreed that it would be helpful for the City to provide more direction as to its future vision for this section of town.


Acting Chairman Hawawini expressed his opinion that too many potential uses were allowed in Southwest Bayshore, with retail, office, commercial, industrial, and residential.  He said he would like to narrow the uses, define the vision, and encourage property owners to propose projects consistent with that vision.  He remarked that it would be nice if the mobilehome park could relocate its current residents and build a multi-family residential project on the site instead.  Acting Chairman Hawawini suggested encouraging residential uses along this important gateway corridor into Brisbane.


Commissioner Maturo noted that a mix of uses might be appropriate for the subarea, with commercial and retail at the Bayshore Boulevard frontage and housing on the hillside above.


Commissioner Lentz suggested considering live-work units for the Southwest Bayshore Subarea.

Acting Chairman Hawawini advocated greater continuity to create a better sense of identity consistent with Brisbane’s small-town character.


Director Prince commented that most of the negative appearance of the subarea comes from uses with outdoor commercial activities and storage.  He said that although the City requires property owners to screen these properties from view to minimize their visual impacts, enforcement is difficult.  He proposed eliminating outdoor commercial uses in this section.


Director Prince noted that Southwest Bayshore has physical constraints in terms of steep slopes and geotechnical issues.  He observed that few of the parcels have flat surface areas that are suitable for building, and the City is reluctant to allow extensive grading to create more flat areas.  He said the issue of connectivity needs to be considered with respect to future residential uses.  Director Prince suggested that staff look at the uses currently allowed and consider the implications of eliminating some of them.


Director Prince recommended that the City provide more direction about the treatment of Bayshore Boulevard through the Circulation Element.  


Acting Chairman Hawawini observed that the subarea presently lacks identity and continuity, and he encouraged staff to look at other options.


Commissioner Lentz suggested crafting General Plan provisions about respecting the slope of the mountain in this subarea.  He noted many citizens objected to the Ng condominium project because it entailed excavating a large building into the hillside.  Director Prince pointed out that building height and visual impacts need to be balanced against the extent of excavation.


Commissioners discussed ways of encouraging the mobilehome park owner to consider improving and upgrading that site.  Director Prince noted that the mobilehome park is Brisbane’s main source of affordable housing.  He said the City can exert leverage when new projects are proposed, but there is little that can be done to require improvements to existing developments, other than to encourage them by offering low-interest loans and other incentives to upgrade.


Commissioner Maturo expressed concern about the safety of this portion of Bayshore Boulevard for pedestrians and bicycles.  She noted that vehicles are often parked along the roadway, and the area tends to be used as a staging area for trailers and trucking equipment, creating a major eyesore.  She also questioned whether the existing propane sales business was compatible with nearby residential uses.


Director Prince said that staff will come back with some recommendations at the next meeting.


At 9:30 p.m., the Commission took a short break.  Acting Chairman Hawawini reconvened the meeting at 9:40 p.m.


Director Prince said the Northwest Bayshore Subarea consists of approximately 85 acres divided into 13 parcels, with topography that is characterized by fairly steep slopes.  He indicated that this subarea is bounded on the north by the PG&E substation and parts of Daly City, San Bruno Mountain on the west, Bayshore Boulevard on the east, and Guadalupe Canyon Parkway on the south.  The General Plan designates the entire subarea as Planned Development--Subregional Commercial/Retail/Office, except for the Levinson Marsh, which is designated as an aquatic area.  Director Prince noted that any proposed project is subject to a specific plan and an environmental impact report (EIR) before development, and at least 25 percent of the subarea must be set aside as Open Space.  He observed that almost all of this subarea lies within the jurisdiction of the San Bruno Mountain Area Habitat Conservation Plan, because some of the land contains habitat for endangered butterfly species.  


Director Prince stated that two vacant parcels with the subarea, the Peking Handicraft parcel and the Levinson Estate parcel, have substantial development potential.  He noted that residential use can be permitted, including live-work units.  He said staff’s preliminary analysis indicates there is adequate land area to support a substantial amount of residential use.  Director Prince observed that the concept of new urbanism encourages transit-oriented development, and the Bayshore Boulevard corridor might be an ideal place for that kind of project.  On the other hand, he recognized that there are concerns about creating another residential enclave isolated from the center of town, and the subarea currently serves as a buffer between Brisbane and Daly City.  


Director Prince referred to the build-out statistics in the staff report.  He added that staff will bring an aerial map of this subarea to the next meeting.


Acting Chairman Hawawini said he would prefer to keep as much of the area as possible undeveloped to preserve the buffer.


Acting Chairman Hawawini invited comments from members of the public on this section.  There being no members of the public who wished to speak, Commissioner Maturo moved, seconded by Commissioner Lentz, to close the public hearing on this section.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Lentz noted that he visited the vacant sites earlier that day and was struck by their natural beauty.  He commented that Brisbane was lucky to have this buffer as a gateway to town.  He said he would prefer to prohibit all development there and preserve it as Open Space. 


Commissioner Maturo asked if the City had received development proposals for any of the vacant parcels.  Director Prince responded that there had been no proposals during the past four years.  Senior Planner Tune recalled that an office development had previously been approved on the Peking Handicraft parcel.


Commissioner Lentz asked what options were available to the City for preserving the land as Open Space.  Director Prince said there are a number of techniques for acquiring and preserving open space, including creating a nonprofit land trust to fund acquisition or zoning the land as Open Space.  He cautioned that Open Space zoning could subject the City to legal challenges if property owners are deprived of all reasonable use of their land.  He recommended consulting the City Attorney about these options.


Director Prince noted that the City could allow some limited development on the City’s boundaries by adopting a specific plan that clusters development in the least sensitive and most appropriate areas.  He said the City of Ojai created an institutional recreation zoning designation that allowed clustered developments like golf courses, country clubs, and educational facilities.


Commissioner Lentz talked about differences in development along El Camino Real as it passes through the cities on the Peninsula.  He noted that Burlingame no longer has commercial development on El Camino, and the result is an attractive, landscaped roadway.


Acting Chairman Hawawini suggested dropping the Subregional Commercial/

Retail/Office designation and keeping just the Planned Development designation.  Director Prince clarified that a Planned Development overlay must have an underlying designation that specifies allowed uses.  Commissioner Maturo pointed out that the Planned Development designation gives the City control through the specific plan and EIR process.  Director Prince said he would talk with the City Attorney about the possibility of designating some land as Open Space and clustering development elsewhere.  He noted that the Northeast Ridge is an example of clustered development along with open space.


Commissioner Lentz recalled that the Open Space and Ecology Committee recommended preserving certain areas in this subarea.  He asked staff to point out these portions on the aerial map at the next meeting.  Commissioner Lentz observed that another option might be to increase the 25 percent minimum Open Space requirement to 50 or 75 percent.  Director Prince said he would explore this option with the City Attorney and report back at the next meeting.


Acting Chairman Hawawini proposed reopening the public hearing on this subarea to hear from a citizen interested in speaking.


Dana Dillworth noted that the matrix does not include the General Plan provision about connecting Guadalupe Parkway with Highway 101.  She thought she had seen drawings showing an eastward connection through the Peking Handicraft parcel, but other drawings show a connection linking Lagoon Way with Bayshore Boulevard and Guadalupe Parkway.  She recommended looking at these transportation plans before examining the General Plan policies and programs.


Ms. Dillworth said that when the 1994 General Plan was created, the intent of the PD designation was to keep the gateway to town open and undeveloped, and to allow clustered development in less sensitive sections.  She expressed concern about controlling invasive vegetation in the open areas, noting that horses had done this on the Levinson Estate property.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this subarea, Commissioner Maturo moved, seconded by Commissioner Lentz, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Director Prince said that this concluded staff’s presentation for this meeting.

NEW BUSINESS

None.

ITEMS INITIATED BY STAFF


None.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


None. 

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Maturo made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Lentz, to adjourn to the Special Meeting of May 17, 2007.  The motion was carried unanimously and the meeting was adjourned at 10:15 p.m.

________________________________
______________________________

William Prince, Director


George Hawawini, Acting Chairman

Community Development Department
Planning Commission

